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HALIFAX NEWS 
GARDEN DELIGHT 

A snake lives in my wife’s garden. Well, it probably lives in the old 

stone foundation wall that forms one of the garden’s borders. My wife 

calls it a garter snake and says it’s good for the garden, that it eats the 

little chipmunks and other critters that eat the tomatoes, squashes and 

other vegetables. I don’t know this for sure, but I suppose I believe her. It 

probably also eats the toads that eat the slugs that eat the peppers and 

cabbages I like to eat but my wife doesn’t want to talk about that since 

she likes the toads. She also says it’s a cute snake. I’m sure I don’t 

believe that.  

My wife says she’s seen the snake many times, which makes sense since 

she spends a lot of time in the garden. She says it’s “only" about two feet 

long. “Only?” I’ve personally only seen the tail but for all I know that 

could be attached to another 20 feet of snake. In fact, I’m convinced that 

even if I saw an entire two feet of snake it wouldn’t make a difference 

since I know that two-feet of snake could still swallow me whole if it 

wanted to. And I know it wants to do that. But I won’t give it the chance. 

I’ll go into the garden to ooh and ah at her work and pick a few beans, 

cukes or tomatoes for dinner, but I’m out at the slightest rustle of leaves - a telltale sign of the serpent. As far as 

I’m concerned, any ‘little’ snake is really a massive poisonous python in disguise just trying to lure me close 

enough to quickly bite me, strangle me and flick its tongue tauntingly at me before consuming me. This I know 

for sure to the bottom of my soul. 

When the kids were small they would delight at calling me over in the yard and then turn around holding up 

one of those “baby” snakes to watch my horrified expression as the color drained from my face. No, never 

mind: they still like to do that. Usually I laugh a nervous laugh and let them make me pet the snake before they 

turn it loose (to hunt for larger prey), but they never really understood the massive amount of adrenaline 

running through my veins. It’s the same at any nature center or zoo we visit. The Magic Wings down in 

Deerfield is a great place to take young guests on a rainy day and has all manner of creepy things, none of 

which even ripple the surface of my emotions compared to the hurricane created by snakes. 

A couple years ago I was cutting up a huge, downed maple in the woods well away from the house. It was a hot 

day and a lot of the tree had been cut. When the saw ran out of gas I set it down, took off my helmet and 

earplugs and leaned back against the stump for a rest, putting my hand out for balance. That hand landed on 

something soft which turned out to be another of those “little” pythons. I swear that’s the closest I’ve ever come 

to dying. If not because of the snake itself then from the complete stopping of my heart when I saw what my 

hand was on. No kidding. I walked back to the house, left the saw in the woods, and didn’t go back until the 

next day or so after my body and mind had recovered to some sort of normalcy. The snake or one of its brethren 

was on one of the logs when I returned, and my wife thought the picture I took of it was super cute - just a little 

brown snake she said. Right. Those logs are still in the woods.  

When I was in second grade my bus stop was near a swamp -- er, what is now called a wetlands. It was 

swarming with slithery things. The water would ripple every few seconds with something moving underneath 

the surface…snapping turtles, snakes and miscellaneous monsters of unknown size and frightening demeanor. 

The older kids loved to catch frogs and snakes before the bus arrived and throw them at us younger kids. OK, I 

somehow survived that, possibly because I never had any issue with the non-snake creatures. But I could never 

understand how those older kids could get on the bus and go to school covered with ‘snake'. Didn’t it bother 

them one bit? Didn’t they understand there might be some residual chemical that would turn them into a snake 

or at minimum cast them under the spell of the local serpents? I’m sure they spent the entire day at school and 



returned home without washing the snake off their hands. That was what I thought about every time I saw them, 

and no, I didn’t want to play with them after school, thank you.  

My mom’s family is from West Virginia. Every time we visited, and I wanted to play outside, all I would hear 

was about the rattlers and copperheads. Those are serious snakes compared to what we have in Vermont. My 

grandfather would sometimes take me on hikes across the railroad tracks and up the mountainside. He’d point 

out the snakes as we walked, hiding in the rocks and on the forest floor. He would explain to me how the 

ground was full of holes…broken, porous shale and limestone that the snakes just loved to curl up in. I’d just 

about climb on his back the whole way and never ever took those hikes on my own. He would also swear at the 

snakes which was a really big deal in my family back then and no doubt reinforced my attitude. 

A couple times a summer I’ll see one ahead of me while I’m cutting the grass. I won’t run it over. Probably 

because my wife and kids like them so much, but also because part of me understands they’re not totally evil 

and they do keep the mouse population at bay. Yes, I’m terrified of snakes and anything that looks / sounds / 

slithers like them. Yes, that fear may be irrational to you and even to me, if I think about it enough. On the other 

hand, there is no thinking required when I see a snake in the yard for my body to shiver and to cause me to turn 

and go in the other direction. I’m thankful we don’t have the rattlesnakes and copperheads of West Virginia, or 

all the really poisonous snakes other parts of the world have. And my family has taught me to respect snakes at 

least a little. On the other hand, that ‘cute’ little tail in the garden may be connected to something much bigger 

than I care to know, and I’d just as well be back in the house on some other errand. ~ David Harris, Halifax, Vt 
 

HALIFAX ELEMENTARY SCHOOL PROJECTS 

The students in Ms, Merritt Youmell’s 1st 

and 2nd grade class visited Senior Meal in 

October. They chatted with the Seniors and 

sang lovely songs (see photo). They are 

collecting 4 items for Care Packages for 

deployed US Servicemembers. Drop off 

candy, dental floss, pens, and travel-size 

toothpaste at the Halifax Elementary School 

to help them prepare care packages.  
 

TOWN REPORT 
 

Our Community Hall just 'sparkles' with fresh new paint. The Momaney painters did a fantastic job! The next 

project is completing the insulation project by insulating the walls, scheduled for later this month. The Hall 

heats up quicker than it used to, and the wall insulation will make it even better. We will have the two LP gas 

furnaces in the attic cleaned soon as the loose insulation has been disturbed during rewiring up there. Many 

quite costly things have been done to upgrade the old 1844 building. We have sent out our annual fundraising 

letter. A thank you to all that responded in helping our efforts to keep the community hall building a focal point 

in the village of West Halifax!  
 

A good friend has fixed the sign that hangs on the front of the hall. The sign itself is in good repair but the 

letters were not. Gary Rand has made new letters with a new type of 'wood' that is really plastic composite so 

they will last "forever" (?) or at least a very long time. Thank you, Gary.   
 

Hope to come up with some fundraisers to replace some of the HCC funds we have spent. Perhaps summer or 

fall of 2019 will find us at the Interstate 91 Welcome Center offering all kinds of delicious goods to travelers; 

that is always a good fundraiser. Look for future word on this potential event.  
 

Tai Chi weekly sessions Wednesdays at 10 AM at the Community Hall followed by Gentle Yoga at 11 AM. 

Tai chi contact: Seth 802-490-4294. Gentle Yoga: PenfieldChester@gmail.com.   
 

Halifax Community Club meets monthly in good weather at the Copelands’ farm on Hanson Road, and for 

Dutch treat dinner at New England House on December 19, 2018, at 5:30 pm. Contact: 

LaurelACopeland@gmail.com or 368-7097. HCC documents: http://czresearch.com/halifax/ 
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The Snake Mountain Bluegrass Band (http://snakemountainbluegrass.com/) concert and bake sale (Oct 21) 

was enjoyed by all and brought in some welcome funds. It was a fun event! The B&S Gang cooked up 

hamburgers and hotdogs. Volunteers made pies including 21 baked by Heidi (Copeland) Schmitt of West 

Virginia! One little kiddo, when not sitting on Dorie 

Mirucki’s lap, was dancing and keeping the rhythm 

on whatever was available. And Joan and Wayne 

Courser were kicking up their heels!  

 

HUNTERS TURKEY SUPPER - The Halifax 'Celebration committee' presents the annual turkey supper November 

10th, Community Hall, serving 5 to 7 PM. Turkey and all the trimmings and pie for dessert. Everyone welcome!  
 

FIRE DEPARTMENT NEWS 

• Sept. 26 four men responded to Halifax Elementary school for a back injury. Deerfield Valley Ambulance 

(DVA) transported to Brattleboro Memorial Hospital (BMH). 

• Sept. 27 four men responded to Abbott’s Glen on Route 112 on a medical call. 

• Oct. 2 three men responded to a mutual aid call to Guilford. They were turned back en route. 

• Oct. 2 personnel were called to Guilford to a second alarm house fire; three men and one truck responded. 

• Oct. 3 three men responded to a medical call on Thurber Road. 

• Oct. 3 four men and one truck responded to an automatic house alarm on Hatch School Road. Nothing found. 

• Oct. 3 two personnel and DVA responded to medical call, Thomas Hill, Halifax. DVA transported to BMH. 

• Oct. 14 two personnel responded to medical call, Jacksonville Stage Road. DVA transported to Greenfield 

• Oct. 16 two men responded to a motor vehicle accident on Hatch School Road. Pickup truck into a fallen tree 

with wires down. The driver and pickup had left the scene. 

• Oct. 19 four men responded to a medical call on McMillian Road; large limb fell and struck a man on the 

head. DVA called for helicopter and more personnel to set up an emergency landing zone at Chase Farm on 

Pennell Hill Road. Altogether eight men responded. The helicopter landed safely and transported the man to 

Fun and food 

at the Snake 

Mountain 

Bluegrass 

concert on 

Sunday 

afternoon, 

October 21, 

2018 – Halifax 

Community 

Hall 

http://snakemountainbluegrass.com/


Bay State Hospital in Springfield, MA with serious injuries (but he’s doing okay). It was the same DART 

helicopter crew that landed at the Halifax Celebration for a demonstration of the emergency helicopter. 
 

SENIOR MEAL – Friday, November 16 will be the next Senior meal in Halifax. We serve at noon in the 

Community Hall at 20 Brook Road, West Halifax and all seniors are welcome. Menu: Turkey Pot Pie, Mac & 

Cheese, two veggies, rolls and dessert. October’s meal of Sauerbraten (marinated beef) was well received, 

getting more complements then any meal we have served!! I hope to repeat that meal in January. Let us know 

you are coming! It’s much appreciated. Please call Joan at 802-368-7733. 
 

AUTUMN COMES TO 

HALIFAX (PHOTOS): 

Halifax colors by the 

PO, heavy frost October 

14th, Halifax colors 

viewed from Hogback 

Mountain, buck, snow 

on my armadillo porch 

art October 18th (Laurel 

Copeland).  

 
 

JOAN’S SIGHTINGS - I have been told of some 

sightings, but unless I have paper & pen to 

write them down they sometimes 'leave' my 

memory. (It isn't as good as it used to be !!!!) 

Liz Hull saw a Bobcat around her place and a 

Black squirrel. Lots and lots of wild turkey – 

many traveling down Reed Hill Rd. to Laura 

& Lewis's lawn (pictured), cleaning up corn left from the kids’ Celebration Day games. The bird population has 

exploded at my place. Winter birds are arriving daily. 

Today 10/25 the Juncos arrived in force. I bet I counted at 

least 30; the ground is black with them! There are many 

Chickadees now -- that makes me happy. I counted 12 

Blue jays one morning!! Many Goldfinch. Mourning 

Doves seem to visit early evening. White Crowned 

Sparrow & White Throated Sparrow have increased very 

much here. I am having trouble figuring out the different 

Sparrows I see. I have studied them and the bird book and the best I can figure is I have several Tree 

Sparrows?? I was thrilled to see a Yellow Shafted Flicker at the suet feeder; I got a 

nice picture of it. I also saw a Bittern between us and the firehouse then followed him 

to the old beaver pond down back but could not get a picture as they blend in with the 

surroundings so very well. We have much enjoyed the Cardinal family here. They 

raised two broods this year, and the male is so cute feeding the (not very little) babies. 

They come every early evening (the babies on their own now) -- so great to see four or 

five Cardinals in the feeders. The Grey Squirrel have descended on us: we have three 

here. That is unusual; they are very attractive but also eat A LOT!! Too many Red 

Squirrels too! I try to supply them with peanuts so they leave the sunflower seeds for 

the birds, but they seem to devour both quickly! I am excited and looking forward to 

reporting the birds at our feeders to Project Feeder Watch in Albany, NY starting Nov. 

10th. HAPPY BIRDING!!!  Love hearing from you with your sightings: jwcinvt@gmail.com -- Joan Courser 
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 News from 

Bygone Days 

~ C. Lancaster, Halifax Historical Society 

November 1948  

- 70 years ago - 

~ C. Lancaster, Halifax Historical Society 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

NEWSLETTER NEWS. Got a great Halifax story? Write it up and send it 

over! Send your story to Joan at JWCinVt@gmail.com (802.368.7733) 

and/or Laurel at LaurelACopeland@gmail.com.   
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Squirrel incursion in Halifax VT! 

Fall colors, 

West 

Halifax, 

Vermont 

(Photo: 

Laurel 

Copeland) 

Autumn breakfast, West Halifax, 

Vermont (Photo: Joan Courser) 

Editor LaurelACopeland@gmail.com 
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